Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

December 9, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, December 9, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Deputy Town Clerk Sandara Coates and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Melody LaMonica and Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
Visitors:
Anderson Carman and Bob Neill.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of December 9, 2010 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mr. Anderson Carman delivered the invocation.

· Mr. Carman led the council in the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments. 
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A. November 18, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes 
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the November 18, 2010 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays: None
· Mayor Becker announced that Councilwoman LaMonica is excused from this meeting; she will be back next month.

B. October 2010  Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the October 2010 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays: None
C. October 2010 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the October 2010 finance report and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays: None
 4.
Consideration of Authorizing an Eagle Scout Project
· Mayor Becker pointed out the memo in the agenda packet that roughly described what Mr. Carman wanted to do; he would be the second local scout offering to work on our trail system as part of an Eagle Scout project.  Mr. Carman lives in Mineral Springs (Brantley Oaks) and his troop is in Charlotte.    
· Mr. Carman explained to the council that the executive summary (provided to the council) that he turned into his Eagle advisor describes what his Eagle project will be; the Eagle advisor had informed Mr. Carman that it was potentially too much.  Mr. Carman stated that the project could be slimmed down in the area of clearing a mile of trail to less than a mile.  The four aspects of the project are: putting in approximately 12-4 X 4 six-inch steps, which will allow a horse to get up to the trail head without having to scale the hill; a 8 X 3 bulletin board for maps/information about the trail; additional brush clearing to the 20 X 20 clearing for the placement of four picnic tables; and cutting down small trees/stump removal/raking leaves at the trail head and approximately one mile of the trail.  Mr. Carman explained that he would put the cut down trees and other logs/limbs that are lying around along the side of the trail as a guide.  Mr. Carman has been on trails before and it is kind of a factor on the trail, because you’re not sure if it’s the right way; however, when there are two sticks on the side it can really help even though it’s completely natural stuff.  There are a few stumps that need to be removed along the trail, which can be hazardous to both hikers and horses; there are one or two areas that need to be widened for horses.  Mayor Becker informed the council that Mr. Carman, Lisa Myers and he walked roughly a mile loop last Wednesday and looked at these areas.  An area deeper in was identified, overlooking a beautiful knoll where a picnic table could be placed instead of having all four near the entrance; there are some things that may change when Mr. Carman starts doing his Eagle workbook and lying it out specifically.     Mr. Carman commented that at this point it was “kind of” just set in stone that he’ll be building these small building projects and clearing trails; he is on a slight time constraint having joined the Boy Scouts late.  Mr. Carman will need to finish writing out his projects by the end of the year in order to get it submitted to the Scout Council so that they can do all of their logistics to get it approved.  By the middle of January, early February, Mr. Carman can actually do the project; his birthday is March 30th and he plans to have the project done a month ahead.  

· Councilwoman Coffey stated that she highly commends Mr. Carman for even wanting to take on this project – “I think it’s awesome and thank you”.  Councilwoman Critz asked if Mr. Carman would have help with cutting down trees and removing stumps.  Mr. Carman responded yes, this is an Eagle Scout Leadership project and it is his job to bring in teams of scouts/friends/adults.  Mr. Carman will “lead” them in doing these things; he can only do 10% of the total number of required hours.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that Mr. Carman contact Union County Urban Forester David Grant since the town has a tree ordinance and Mr. Grant could walk the area with Mr. Carman as he marks the trees to cut.  Mr. Grant understands our tree ordinance and he will make sure that this is right.   
· Mayor Becker noted that there would be some fund raising required as part of the “leadership experience” and Mr. Carman may come back to request a portion from the town.  Mayor Becker explained that all the council needed to do this evening was to “give your blessing” for the project.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the submitted Eagle Scout Project Plan subject to scout approval to be received in January and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill  



Nays: None

· The mayor/council thanked Mr. Carman and wished him luck on his project.  Mr. Carman commented that he would need a “go-ahead” notice from the town on Mineral Springs’ letterhead.  Mayor Becker responded that he would email it to him.  
5.
Consideration of a Code of Ethics Resolution or Policy
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the council has the “condensed” version that was worked on through Attorney Griffin/Clerk Brooks and the “long” version for reference in their agenda packet.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she liked the short version, unless Attorney Griffin felt like they were leaving something out.  Mayor Becker responded that Attorney Griffin preapproved the short version.  Attorney Griffin responded that was correct; however, the long version is certainly legal although the council may not want “all the traps” in there.  Councilman Countryman agreed that he liked the one without all of the legalese.     

· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve R-2010-06 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 



Nays: None 
· Resolution-2010-06 is as follows:
TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

RESOLUTION ADOPTING A CODE OF ETHICS FOR 
THE MINERAL SPRINGS TOWN COUNCIL

R-2010-06


WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statutes, Section 160A-86 requires local governing boards to adopt a code of ethics; and,

WHEREAS, as public officials we are charged with upholding the trust of the citizens of the Town of Mineral Springs, and with obeying the law, 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE, that in recognition of our blessings and obligations as citizens of the State of North Carolina and as public officials representing the citizens of the Town of Mineral Springs and acting pursuant to the requirements of Section 160A-86 of the North Carolina General Statutes, we, the Mineral Springs Town Council, do hereby adopt the following Code of Ethics to guide the Town Council in its lawful decision making:
CODE OF ETHICS

The stability and proper operation of democratic representative government depends upon public confidence in the integrity of the government and upon responsible exercise of the trust conferred by the people upon their elected officials.  Government decisions and policy must be made and implemented through proper channels and processes of the governmental structure.  The purpose of this Code of Ethics is to establish guidelines for ethical standards of conduct for the Mayor and Town Council.  All references herein to the Town Council shall be understood to include the Mayor.  This Code of Ethics shall not be considered a substitute for the law.
I. A Town Council member shall obey all applicable local, state, and federal laws.

II. A Town Council member shall uphold the integrity and independence of his/her office or position.  Town Council members shall demonstrate the highest standards of personal integrity, truthfulness, and honesty in all their public activities in order to inspire public confidence and trust in town government. 

III. A Town Council member shall avoid impropriety in the exercise of the board member’s official duties.  Town Council members shall conduct themselves at all times as especially responsible citizens who honor the public trust as they carry out their duties as Town Council members.

IV. A Town Council member shall faithfully perform the duties of office.  Town Council members shall faithfully attend and prepare for meetings, be willing to bear their fair share of the council’s workload, and, to the extent appropriate be willing to put the council’s interest ahead of their own in whom the public can know to have trust and respect.

V. A Town Council member shall conduct the affairs of the governing board in an open and public manner, complying with all applicable laws governing open meetings and public records.

VI. Pursuant to NCGS 160A-87 all Town Council members shall provide a record of Ethics training to be filed with the Town Clerk.




ADOPTED this 9h day of December, 2010.

S/Frederick Becker III_

Mayor Frederick Becker III


Attest:


S/Vicky Brooks____________


Vicky Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk

6.
Consideration of the Engineering Proposal for the Greenway Parking Area on McNeely Road 
· Mayor Becker reminded the council of a previous discussion about one of the important aspects of the trail being a permanent trailhead parking lot at the McNeely Road property that the town owns (this is not something that the trail committee has to work on, although the landscaping might be).  Mayor Becker met with Mr. Kevin Herring (recommended by Mr. Carroll Rushing) and was favorably impressed with the price and scope of service of Mr. Herring’s proposal ($900), which does not include any construction.  Mr. Herring will provide the town with a set of plans that can be submitted to some grading contractors to get some prices on doing this work.   Mayor Becker added that he was impressed with Mr. Herring’s knowledge of stormwater management practices.  Mayor Becker recommended that the council approve the proposal of $900.   

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the engineering proposal submitted by Kevin Herring for the parking area and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill  



Nays: None

· Councilwoman Critz suggested Mr. Johnny Trussell when the town starts looking for graders.  Mr. Trussell used to live in Valley Farms and has ridden all of those trails as a horse rider; he does grading and has considerable familiarity with the topography in that area.  Mayor Becker responded that the town would send out a bid requests to some grading contractors that we are familiar with that are local (similar to what we did with the Old School Building).  Mayor Becker added that he wanted to be able to review the plans along with the council prior to putting it out for bid.
· Mayor Becker noted that he put a landscaping plan on the sketches that he submitted to Mr. Herring. He didn’t believe it was in the scope of the proposal, other than showing the landscaped area, but the town can have Mr. David Grant [Union County Urban Forester] review it.  Mayor Becker explained that he had some ideas of having a split rail fence, because the way it is laid out, people’s lots back up to that parking area and it is cleared.  Having a vegetated area along there to create a buffer would look nice from the parking lot side as well as from the neighborhood side with a split rail fence to delineate the edge of the parking lot (if it isn’t too expensive).  

· Having the trailhead there will open up more opportunities for scouts seeking to complete their Eagle Scout projects.  “All of our hard work may be able to be done by scouts and that’s a great win-win situation; they have the opportunity to get their Eagle commitments fulfilled and they’re doing the work for us and it couldn’t be better”, Mayor Becker said. 
7.
Consideration of Town Clerk/Deputy Town Clerk Attending the Annual City and County Clerks’ Academy and Institute
· Ms. Brooks explained that this is a three-day Clerks’ class; she has been a couple of times, but if Deputy Town Clerk Sandara Coates could “work it out” it would be great for her to go.  Mayor Becker asked if that would be with or without Ms. Brooks.  Ms. Brooks responded that she would leave herself “optional”, the council can approve of her going and if it works out she will attend.  Councilwoman Coffey asked if it was necessary, what she was kind of hearing is that “we don’t need to do this.”  Ms. Brooks responded that the new clerks’ class would be wonderful for Ms. Coates.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that she knew that Ms. Brooks has a lot of knowledge, but she didn’t know if Ms. Brooks was bestowing that upon Ms. Coates or if she needs to attend this.  Ms. Brooks responded that she didn’t bestow it upon Ms. Coates as the academy would bestow it upon her.  Ms. Brooks added that the first time she attended the new clerks’ class it was an eye opening, wonderful experience; a lot of things were learned, because there are so many people around who are clerks.  Councilwoman Coffey asked Ms. Coates if she desired to go and if she felt the need for Ms. Brooks to attend as well.  Ms. Coates responded that she would love to go and she didn’t know if she needed Ms. Brooks there.  Ms. Brooks clarified that she would not be with Ms. Coates if she attended, she would be in the masters class.  Councilwoman Critz commented she has attended the training classes after every election and has learned something new every time, so if Ms. Brooks can work it out with her schedule, she needed to attend as well.  Ms. Brooks asked Mayor Becker if he would be able to “man” the office on Thursday, January 27th.  Mayor Becker responded that he could.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to send both [Ms. Brooks and Ms. Coates] to class and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:    
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays: None
8.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz commented that she would like to see the town order the book about working with non-profits, because we do a lot of that as a municipality.  It would be a great resource.  Mayor Becker asked if one was enough for “our” library.  Councilwoman Critz noted that one for the office is plenty unless they thought we should have two so that one would still be in the office should the other one be loaned out.  Mayor Becker responded that we would go ahead and order two of them.  
· Mayor Becker pointed out that Mr. Bob Neill had his hand up.  Mr. Neill had a “very quick” comment.  Mr. Neill reminded the council that he was on the Board of Directors at the Mineral Springs Fire Department and on the Mineral Springs Planning Board.  Mr. Neill explained that the town had everybody represented at the fire department dinner on Saturday night, December 4, 2010; Ms. Brooks, Mayor Becker, Councilwoman Neill and he were in attendance.  The town had good representation of this group.  There was a record turnout and it was nice of our council member, mayor and town clerk to be there to get a “little bit of the feel of the family of a fire department”.  It was quite an interesting evening; Chief Gaddy actually recognized a bunch of people at the party and when Chief Gaddy talks everybody listens.  Mr. Neill thanked everyone who attended.    
9. 
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton and Neill 
Nays: None
· The meeting was adjourned at 8:05 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, January 13, 2011 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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